

13 June 2005




MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13 JUNE 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer





Representatives from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive





Representatives from Belfast City Council
05/14:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

As all members were present, no apologies were received.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor McMullan took this opportunity to appeal to the young people in the Moyle area who were car owners to cut down their speed.  He stated that he had been inundated with calls from the public regarding this issue.  He informed members that he believed it would not be long before someone was injured because of speeding or wreckless driving.  He called for this appeal to be issued through the local press present.

Councillors Harding and M Black agreed with these comments and stated that this was certainly a problem that needed to be addressed.

Local Pool Champion
Councillor C Newcombe stated that the Council should take note of local man, Paddy Reid, who has enjoyed great success in his chosen sport of playing Pool.  Councillor Newcombe informed members that this young man had won several Pool championships including the All Ireland championships and that he deserved some recognition for this success.
After discussion, 


Councillor Newcombe proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That this success be recognised by Moyle District Council.”

Councillors McMullan and M Black agreed with these comments and Councillor McMullan asked members in what manner this should be done.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that receptions had been held by the Chairman in the past for such occasions.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Chairman would hold a reception for Paddy Reid in recognition of his achievements in Pool.

Under 14s Camogie team

Councillor M Black stated that the Under 14s Camogie team had enjoyed much success to date and that they were to compete in mid June in Cork for the All Ireland Championships.  She informed members that she hoped that members of the public would show their support for the team by providing sponsorship and by recognising the great job that they are doing.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments.

Co Meath Report
Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to express his concerns about the article in the newspaper 2 weeks previously regarding the accident in Co Meath.  He informed members that although he agreed with the content and sentiment of the report that he believed the content should have been approved by the whole Council and not the Chairman alone.
Councillor McMullan stated that this article was done on behalf of the Council and that he did not expect that any member of Council would object to the content.

Councillor Blaney stated that he did not disagree with the content of the article but that it was the principle of the thing that was important.
Councillor McMullan stated that in future he would consult Councillor Blaney and all of the other Councillors and pointed out that discussion should move on.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge’s statement that the Council had a policy of not writing letters of sympathy, Councillor McMullan stated that this had been noted and asked members to move on from this point.
05/14:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11 APRIL 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 April 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 April 2005 be adopted”.
05/14:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11 APRIL 2005


Page 3 of the minutes – Electronic Time Attendance


In reply to Councillor M Black, the DFA stated that with regard to the electronic time attendance system that it would be more cost efficient to buy this outright.

Page 10 of the minutes – Fisherman’s Path


Councillor Blaney asked about the Fisherman’s Path and what the current situation was with this.


The TSM stated that the 6 week statutory notice had now expired and that he and the DFA would now be proceeding with the disposal of this land.  He informed members that a deed map was being drawn up.


Page 8 of the minutes – Templastragh Graveyard

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that there would be full legal advice available soon.  He informed members that this was a very complex issue and area of law.

Page 16 of the minutes – Seatrecks Ireland

Councillor Harding asked if the views of the Department had been obtained in this matter.


The Clerk stated that this matter would be discussed in the DFA’s report.


Page 8 of the minutes – Garron Road

Councillor O Black asked the Council to confirm the ownership of this land.


The TSM stated that this had never been Council owned land.


In reply to Councillor O Black, Councillor McMullan stated that the Glenariffe development group had been informed of this information today.  
05/14:04 
PRESENTATION OF THE DISTRICT HOUSING PLAN FROM THE NORTHERN IRELAND HOUSING EXECUTIVE. 


Councillor McMullan welcomed Mr O’Connor and Mr McBride from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive and asked them to begin their presentation.



Mr O’Connor stated that he and Mr McBride were happy to be present and informed members that the Housing Executive gave a presentation once a year to the 26 District Councils reviewing their own performance and to inform councils of their plans for the year ahead.  He informed members that the District Housing Plan contained 70 pages and that he would be presenting a bulleted version of this including the major points of interest for Moyle and that after this he would answer questions from the Councillors.


Role of the Housing Executive


Mr O’Connor stated that the role of the housing executive had changed dramatically over the last decade.  He informed members that in the early 1990’s that 1/3 of the houses in the Moyle Area were owned by the Northern Ireland Housing Executive. Now only 18% of people in the Moyle area live in Housing Executive property.  Mr O’Connor pointed out that last year in the Moyle area 800 new houses were built and this corresponds to 1 in 8 properties in Moyle.


Expansion of the Private Sector



Mr O’Connor stated that the private sector had expanded greatly in the last five years and that the average house price was now £129,000.  He informed members that research into affordability of houses and buying houses since the 70s had produced various schemes such as the Northern Ireland Co-Ownership scheme.  He pointed out that this scheme has helped over 100 people in the Moyle area to buy homes.


Private Renting



Mr O’Connor informed members that this was a major area of change and pointed out that in the last 2 years private renting had increased by 13%.  He stated that 600 properties in the Moyle area were privately rented.  He confirmed that buying to let was a feature which did not exist 10 – 15 years ago.


Housing Unfitness


Mr O’Connor stated that housing unfitness was at a level of 12% 3-4 years ago but that this had dropped dramatically and that home renovation schemes had been approved totalling £350,000 to help this matter.



Level of Housing Need


Mr O’Connor stated that there was a need for houses in Bushmills, Waterfoot and Cushendall and that schemes were needed in these areas.  He informed members that the Housing Associations were awaiting sites to begin work.


The Northern Area Plan


Mr O’Connor stated that the Housing Executive had completed technical surveys and that they were currently drafting their response to the Northern Area Plan incorporating their comments regarding social housing provision.



Rural Communities


Mr O’Connor stated that market testing was being carried out in these areas for the provision of special needs housing and that this would be followed up by the Housing Executive.


Housing Executive Stock


Mr O’Connor stated that the Housing Executive were currently having a successful year and that their level of commitment regarding the improvement of service continued to be important.  He informed members that the new repair system in place was working well, this was one contractor doing all housing executive jobs.  He stated that this system was going well and that good reports were being received.


Expression of thanks


Mr O’Connor thanked Councillor McIlroy for his representation on the Housing Executive Committee for the last year and welcomed the new representative Councillor McShane.
Questions

Councillor McMullan thanked the representatives from the Housing Executive for their presentation and invited questions from members.

Home Ownership

Councillor McConaghy stated that home ownership was a major problem.  He informed members that houses in Bushmills were £225,000 and pointed out that young people in the North Antrim Coast Area could not afford to buy property.  He continued by stating that a mortgage was based on 3 ½ times a yearly salary and that using this figure that it seemed impossible for first time buyers to get into the housing market.  He further informed members that this problem was worsened by the fact that a vast majority of houses were now second homes and holiday homes.
Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that the majority of houses were sold to one earner families and that there was no way they could afford the rising prices.  He informed members that second and holiday homes were also damaging the community in terms of numbers attending schools in the area and that these facilities would be moved out of the area if something was not done to stop this trend.  Councillor McMullan asked how houses were being valued.  Mr O’Connor stated that the valuation of their houses was contracted out to independent estate agents and that each house was taken individually and assessed on current market value.  He informed members that Councillors McConaghy and McMullan were correct in saying that house prices had gone up and that former Council houses were now being valued at over £100,000.  He pointed out that affordability was an issue all over the UK and that the Government were investigating this matter but that Northern Ireland did already have the Co-Ownership option.  He stated that people in the Moyle area could consider using this method to buy property.  He stated that a more local solution to the problem would be difficult.
Councillor McMullan stated that the current trend of valuing the garden as a site was adding to this ongoing problem.

Green areas in Stroanshesk

Councillor M Black stated that she had received enquires from residents in the Stroanshesk area about the lack of green areas in the estate.  She informed members that she was aware that the Housing Executive did encourage these kinds of areas in housing developments

In Reply Mr O’Connor stated that he would look at this area and that Councillor M Black could contact Mr McBride at the Ballycastle District Office for information on this.
Homelessness
Councillor S Blaney asked about the problem of homelessness in the area and why the Housing Executive did not provide any homeless accommodation in Ballycastle.  He stated that it was difficult enough for a young person to become homeless without them having to leave the area to be placed in Coleraine or Portrush.
Mr O’Connor stated that until recently there had been very few cases of homelessness in Ballycastle and informed members that it had been single figures annually and most months there had been no-one and therefore it had never previously been deemed cost effective to consider this option.  He pointed out however that there had been a change in Government attitude regarding this problem and that they now realised that it was difficult to relocate especially for young mothers for example with children attending school in the area.  It would be a disruption to move these people out of the town.  Mr O’ Connor informed members that this was a problem which was now being considered and looked into.

Derelict Properties in Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr O’Connor stated that the properties at Hillside Road and Ramoan Road in Ballycastle were currently being considered for development.
Sites at Lisnagunagh

Councillor W J Graham stated that Councillor McConaghy had been talking of the problems in this area with regards to first time buyers and holiday homes but that he himself had sold sites to 2nd home owners.

In reply, Councillor McConaghy stated that he had made a mistake, that he was unaware that these sites would be used for holiday homes and that he had regretted this decision.

Ground at Huey Crescent in Bushmills
Councillor McAllister discussed Council owned land at Huey Crescent in Bushmills.

After discussion,


He proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That this ground be transferred to the Northern Ireland Housing Executive for an 
Environmental Improvement Scheme.”

New developments in Ballycastle
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr O’Connor stated that Ballycastle town would be the 1st site preferred for development in the programme and that appropriate sites were being looked at for this purpose.
Misuse of Housing Executive Properties
In reply to Councillor McCambridge’s requests regarding the misuse of Housing Executive property, Mr O’Connor stated that any information received on the misuse of Housing Executive houses prompted an enquiry.  He informed members that there were procedures and checks to go through to confirm proper occupation.
Timescale of new building in Waterfoot and Armoy
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr O’Connor stated that when the sites were acquired the work would take 3 years to complete.

Congratulations to Mr McBride
Councillor McIlroy stated that he wished to congratulate Mr McBride on his new position as manager of the Ballycastle District Office.

Councillors McMullan, McCambridge, Harding and McAllister agreed with these comments and Councillor McAllister wished Mr McCloskey best wishes in his new position in Coleraine District Office.
Thanks to the representatives of the Northern Ireland Housing Executive

Councillor McMullan thanked members of the Northern Ireland Housing Executive for attending the meeting and giving their presentation.
05/14:05
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT


It was agreed that this item would be brought forward as Belfast City Council were in 


attendance to give their presentation on ‘Single Status.’
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions
The DFA stated that voluntary contributions applications had been received from the Bushmills Summer Scheme and the Causeway Hospital Radio.

After discussion it was agreed that Bushmills Summer Scheme would be approved subject to the relevant criteria being met and a copy of it constitution being received and that Causeway Hospital Radio would be approved.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
Belfast City Council - presentation to Council regarding Single Status

Councillor McMullan welcomed representatives from Belfast City Council and invited them to give their presentation on Single Status.

John Millar gave a brief introduction to the work of the Business Improvement Team and introduced his colleague Karen Russell who was to give the presentation.

Report
The presentation outlined BIS’ approach to the proposed Structural Review, how the job evaluation process and the implementation of Single Status would be handled.
Thanks to the representatives from Belfast City Council

On answering all of the queries put to them, the BIS team were thanked for their presentation to Council by Councillor McMullan and wished a safe journey home.

It was agreed that the meeting would now continue out of committee.

Absenteeism Report 2003/04

The DFA brought attention to the Local Government Audit Absenteeism Report 2003/2004.  She pointed out that considerable work has been undertaken within the Council during 2004/2005 to reduce current levels of absenteeism and stated that this work had resulted in a fall in the absence rate from 7.41% in 2003/2004 to 5.06% in 2004/2005.   She informed members that work was continuing and that workshops for staff had been scheduled for May to continue to raise awareness of absence levels and how absence would be managed within the Council.

In response to Councillor McIlroy, the DFA stated that costings would be brought back to Council in relation to Absenteeism.
Disposal of Property/Surplus Land at Mosside Primary School

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation and Lands Agency stating that disposal procedures have been initiated in respect of land at Mosside Primary School, and enquiring if this would be of interest to the Council.  She informed members that a letter had been forwarded to the VLA requesting an extension of the response time.

Councillor McAllister asked why this letter was being presented to Council now as it had been received on 29th April.

The DFA stated that this was the first full report that she had delivered to Council after the elections and the Clerk pointed out that there had been an extension granted on the time in which to respond to this query so there was still adequate time to deal with this now.

Councillor McAllister enquired if this land would still be offered at the original cost now that it had been designated for development under the Draft Northern Area Plan.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he thought that the price of the land would have gone up now that the planning approval had been received and added that he thought that the Education Board would want to acquire the highest amount possible for this land.  He stated that Mosside Development Group should be consulted to see if there was any interest from them in this land.
 In reply to Councillor McCambridge’s statement that the Council had previously decided against purchasing this school, Councillor McAllister stated that the Council had previously supported the Mosside Development Group.
After discussion, it was agreed to write to Mosside Development Group seeking their views on the disposal of property/surplus land at Mosside primary school and also to write to VLA regarding an extension on the matter.

Ardclinis Outdoor Adventure

The DFA stated that a request had been received by the above organization, requesting permission to use a climbing tower in the following Council areas; Ballycastle Seafront on Sundays in July and early August, Cushendall, Boat Club car park on selected Saturdays in July and August and Cushendall Beach during the Festival Week 8-16th August.
She informed members that the climbing tower was a new addition to Ardclinis Business and the first one of its type on the North Coast and pointed out that it was believed that the tower would be a new and interesting attraction for tourists and to the area.

Councillor O Black proposed that this request be approved, Councillors M Black and McMullan agreed.

Councillor M Black stated that this would encourage tourism and that it was only to be for the summer months, Councillor Blaney agreed and pointed out that it would attract business to the seafront in Ballycastle.

Councillor McIlroy expressed concern and stated that the Council should not be permitting the use of Council land for business use and asked if there would be a charge.  He stated that business use of Council land should not be encouraged especially free of charge.
Councillor McMullan stated that he recognised the point that Councillor McIlroy was making but that he believed that the money generated by this attraction would offset any charge which the Council might consider.

Councillor McDonnell informed members that he believed that Council should set a rate for the use of the land.

Councillor Harding agreed and stated that it would set a precedent if they didn’t set a charge.
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McCambridge,


“That a charge of £100 be levied for the use of Council land for the Ardclinnis 


  Climbing Tower.”

Councillor McAllister expressed concern for this course of action and informed members that he wished to make an amendment to this proposal to refer to the local government Auditor.
On a vote being taken there were nine votes in favour of the amendment and none against.

It was therefore agreed that subject to advice from the local government auditor that the Ardclinnis Outdoor Adventure organisation would be charged £100 for use of council land for a climbing tower.
Marconi Radio Group

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Marconi Radio Group for the use of the Portaneevey ground on Whitepark Road, Ballycastle on Thursday 14 July 2005 for their annual BBQ.  

After discussion, this was agreed, subject to necessary insurance being provided.

Rathlin Ferry Ticket Office

The DFA stated that following the request received from Mr Parke for the use of the Rathlin Ferry Ticket Office to promote various marine trips, Council requested that the DRD be consulted in relation to the request. She pointed out that a response had now been received from DRD.
She informed members that the building was subject to various conditions for a ten year time span which expired on 31 March 2005, however she pointed out that it should be noted that the Department subsidised the current Rathlin Ferry service and had a responsibility to protect its operator, Caledonian MacBrayne from unfair or illegal competition.  She stated that concerns were expressed regarding Health & Safety, MCA standards and ultimately it was the departments view not to support the cottage being used by another ferry operator.

The DFA stated that it should also be noted that a verbal request had been received by another private sector interest expressing a wish to use this facility.

Councillor Harding stated that she did not see how Mr Parke posed any competition to Caledonain McBrayne
Councillor McIlroy agreed with this statement.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this should go to tender if this facility does become available.

Councillor M Black stated that if this venture would support tourism that the use of this building should be supported and that a general desk should be provided for this use.
Councillor McIlroy agreed with this statement and stated that space should be provided for local business people.
The Clerk stated that it was the Council’s decision but that DRD were paying a subsidy for the ferry service and he pointed out that the building was required for the Maritime Festival and that the LSP Video Club would also be housed here.
The TSM stated that there was a requirement for additional showers, toilets and a wet area for the Marina.
The Clerk stated that it would be difficult to distinguish between the different groups who had requested use of this facility and stated that the Council had already provided a notice board for local businesses to advertise.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would meet with local businesses regarding the use of facilities at the former Rathlin Ferry Ticket Office and bring a report back to Council.

Directorships of Limited Companies
The DFA stated that legal advice had now been received from Henry Toner QC regarding the Council’s power to participate in Limited Companies.

She informed members that in short, Mr Toner agreed with the advice given to the Chief Local Government Auditor and he stated that there was a “grave risk” of the Council’s participation in Limited Companies being held as “ultra vires” (ie illegal) if tested in a court of law.

The DFA pointed out that Mr Toner still had to answer questions and that this would determine how the Council continued to work with the following Companies affected; Moyle LSP, Bushmills Trust, Bushmills THI Partnership, Greener Glens, MEC, North Antrim Community Network, North Antrim Leader, Causeway Coast and Glens Ltd, and the Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust.

The Clerk stated that this information would have serious implications on how Council would work with these groups.  He informed members that he would be meeting with Chief Executives from Ballymena, Ballymoney, Coleraine and Limavady to discuss the issue.
Councillor McMullan stated that advice was needed about the payment of Officers serving on these limited companies and pointed out that further information would be required.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge the Clerk stated that Councillors would not be able to represent the Council on these bodies but that they did not have to step down.

After further discussions, it was agreed that, following the C&CE’s meeting with Chief Executives from Ballymoney, Ballymena, Coleraine and Limavady, he would bring further information back to Council regarding the Directorships of Limited Companies.  It was also agreed that the C&CE would write to Nilga regarding directorship of limited companies.

Councillors McKeegan and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Circus Performances

The DFA stated that a response to Council’s letter had been received from the USPCA regarding Circus Performances, stating that they have no statutory powers with regards to circuses.  She pointed out however that they had stated that they do visit to ensure that the basic requirement of the Welfare of Animals Act is upheld in relation to food, water, restraining devices, veterinary treatment and enclosures.

Councillor McCambridge Asked about the Council’s policy on this issue.
In reply Councillor McMullan stated that this item was not on the agenda for discussion and that it should be placed on the agenda for another meeting.

Marquee Reception – Land at Boatclub in Cushendall

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Siobhan McKeegan requesting Council to consider permitting the use of land beside the Boatclub in Cushendall to erect a marquee for a Wedding reception on Saturday 3 June 2006, for which the necessary Insurance cover would be provided.  

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That a Siobhan McKeegan be permitted the use of land beside the Boatclub in 
 
 Cushendall to erect a marquee for a Wedding reception on Saturday 3 June 
  
 2006.”

Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society

The DFA stated that requests had been received from Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society for permission to use the Ferry Terminal on Monday 27 June 2005 for rehearsal of an extra performance of its Showtime concert which was performed at Sheskburn recently.  She stated that they were also requesting the use of the Ferry Terminal for rehearsals for this year’s musical ”Oklahoma” to be staged at Sheskburn from November 29 to 3 December 2005.  She informed members that rehearsals would be held on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday of each week commencing 1 September until 24 November 2005, from 7.30pm – 10.00pm.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Beach Activities and Coastal Swimming Safety

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Project Manager of Maritime and Coastguard Agency for Scotland and Northern Ireland seeking funding to assist with the Ministerial Project of Coastal Safety, and to consider a partnership with regards Sponsorship of the Sports Bulletin.  She informed members that the project was to promote Safety Awareness to Coastal users.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there was a vast area of coast in the Moyle Area and that she felt that the Council should do something to support this cause.
Councillor Harding agreed with these comments.

The Clerk stated that it would be up to Council if they wanted to help this project.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That a grant would be awarded to the Ministerial Project of Coastal Safety 
of £250 from the Voluntary Contribution fund.”
Loan Sanctions

The DFA stated that approval for Loan Sanctions relating to current Capital Expenditure was now requested.  She gave a detailed breakdown of the Loan Sanctions; Dunseverick Layby - £68,800, Rathlin Toilets - £80,000, Rathlin Pontoons - £10,000, Cottage Site - £155,000, Quay Road Ballycastle - £158,00.  Total - £471,800.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor H Harding and resolved,


“That Loan Sanctions relating to the current Capital Expenditure be agreed.”
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
05:14:06
REPORT BY THE TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Dunseverick Picnic Area
The TSM stated that the Contractor for this project was Hugh Griffen & Son and that the Contract Value was £118,800.00.  He informed members that works on this site were progressing well following commencement on 14th March 2005 and that the expected completion date for this contract was week beginning July 25th.
In response to Councillor McConaghy the TSM stated that a barrier would be included in the budget.

Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden
It was agreed that this item would be taken in committee.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That plans for the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden would not proceed due to the   
family’s wishes.”
Ballycastle Marina – Blue Flag Award
It was agreed to take this item at this point in the meeting whilst still in committee.

The TSM stated that Ballycastle Marina had again retained Blue Flag Status.  He pointed out that this was the sixth year in succession that the marina had met the stringent criteria, representative of the highest standards of Environmental Management.
Councillor Harding stated that this was good news.

Councillor McCambridge asked if this had been lost on the Beach in Ballycastle.

The TSM stated that it had been lost on the Beach as the water had been recorded at below excellent standard and that this was the guideline for the award.  He informed members however that Ballycastle Beach had retained resort status and that this was a good achievement for the Council.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Ballycastle Seafront Scheme
The TSM stated that as per 11 April report the councillors currently awaiting planning approval.  He informed members that in the interim the scheme progressed to tender stage and that details of the returned tenders would be brought to Council.
The TSM stated that the Ballycastle monies had to be spent fully by November or it would be lost. He informed members that elements of the seafront would be closed during the summer months but that this would be of benefit in the long term.

Environmental arrangements to car park opposite 172 Main Street to 8 Hamill Terrace Bushmills

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mr Don Wilmont objecting to elements contained within a planning application submitted to the Department on behalf of Bushmills & District Community Association.  He pointed out that the application involved proposed work to be undertaken to Council land at Hamill Terrace.

He informed members that the request to redevelop this site was tabled at Councils meeting of 20 December 2004, during which the Council approved the proposed scheme in principle subject to full details being presented - to date this has not been received.

The TSM stated that Mr Wilmont’s objections were regarding the plans which showed that the existing entrance to the car park was to be closed.  This would mean that there was no space to turn cars and that residents would have to reverse out onto a main road to exit homes. There was no evidence of a market demand for a coach park in this vicinity and the plans showed car parking space to be provided directly in front of his window.  There were also problems with existing mature trees on the site which would need protection and the proposed 1.2m timber fence which would cut off access to the rest of the existing site.
Councillor McAllister stated that on the behalf of the Community Association that the original submission was incorrect and that an amended application would now be submitted.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a copy of plans would be requested for the environmental arrangements to the car park opposite to 172 Main Street to 8 Hamill Terrace, Bushmills.
Old Slipway – Ballycastle Harbour
The TSM stated that as a result of antisocial behaviour at the old slipway, Ballycastle Harbour, in the form of cars handbrake turning at this location, it was now recommended Council install a total of 14 collapsible bollards to the top of the slip.  He informed members that this would cost in the region of £3500 and would ensure effective control of this area, to eliminate this behaviour and safeguard members of the public using the harbour facilities.
Councillor M Black stated that this cost was very high and asked if a barrier or gate would be acceptable as an alternative.  Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and pointed out that there was a barrier at Ballintoy Harbour.
The TSM stated that aesthetically the bollards were a preferable option and the fact that these were collapsible would be of benefit.  He informed members that if a fixed option was used the emergency services would have to be consulted.  He also pointed out that if a barrier was used it would be covering a larger area than in Ballintoy and also that the barrier into the Marina had cost £8,500.
After further discussion on the matter, it was agreed that the proposed bollards for the old slipway at Ballycastle Harbour would be installed.
Request for advertising space – Ballycastle Harbour 

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from J W Promotions requesting permission to place a 1.2 x 2.4 m Perspex billboard on the fencing at the ferry terminal building, Ballycastle Harbour to promote a forthcoming open air concert in Ballycastle on 27th August 2005.
Councillor Harding stated that there had been large billboards on lorries sitting around the area and asked if permission was needed for these.

The TSM stated that these were present on Council ground without permission and that they may require planning permission.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was against the idea of this billboard at the ferry terminal.  Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and pointed out that there had been advertising already.
After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That advertising space would not be granted in Ballycastle Harbour for J W 
 
Promotions to promote the forthcoming open air concert.”

Request for Port-a-loos
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from the Ballycastle Branch of Marie Curie, requesting the use of Council’s port-a-loo for their annual BBQ and barn dance on July 1st.  He informed members that as this venue was outside the district Council permission was required and conditions previously imposed by Council may apply.
Councillor McCambridge informed members that these were now not required.

Cushendun Caravan Park – Request to create disabled access to caravan
The TSM stated a letter had been received from a caravan owner on Cushendun Caravan Park requesting permission to erect a disabled access to their caravan to facilitate wheelchair use.

He informed members that Building Regulations governed the gradient of all access to structures and that there would be a requirement to construct a ramp not exceeding 1 in 15 gradient.

He stated that if permission was forthcoming and this gradient could be achieved further permission may be required from the Fire Authority in order to relax Fire Safety Regulations or alternatively the Council could consider offering an alternative site within the park better suited to the erection of this structure subject to availability.
Councillor McMullan suggested that all of the relevant reports be collated on this topic.

In response to Councillor McAllister, the TSM stated that the structure would be fully fire compliant.

After further discussion, it was agreed to permit the erection of a disabled access to a caravan in Cushendun Caravan Park to facilitate wheelchair use subject to permission from the emergency services.
Sand Area – Ballycastle Seafront
The TSM stated that as Council was undoubtedly aware, works on the removal of sand from the sand area within Ballycastle Seafront had commenced.  He informed members that the objective of this work was to remove 1-1.2m of the existing sand currently in-situ, deposit same on the shoreline of Ballycastle beach and replenish void created with clean sand from the beach.  He pointed out that this would go some way to ensure a safe environment for all users of this facility for the incoming season.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that this action had been sanctioned by him and that the Sea Grass had been stored and would be replanted.  He informed members that the cost of this exercise would not exceed £2000.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she did not like the idea of ‘dirty sand’ being placed on the main beach.

The TSM stated that this sand would not contain glass and that it would be placed at the low water tide and that the first priority of the Council was public safety.
Waste Management
The TSM stated that the single biggest issue affecting Council at present arising within the district was the need to divert 25% from landfill by 2010 or face crippling financial penalties.  He informed members that with this in mind, it was proposed to undertake a pilot scheme with City Waste.

He informed members that City Waste offers a recovery facility in Derry for the recycling of civic amenity waste and that it had been stated by their Managing Director, Mr Gerry Farmer, that similar pilots had already been undertaken by both Derry City Council and Limavady Borough Council and that these had returned enhanced reduction of waste to landfill figures and a reduction of direct costs.

He pointed out that it was anticipated that some 2500 tonnes per annum of Council’s waste could be processed through their facility.  He stated that based on this tonnage, Council’s recycling rate could increase by as much as 11% with a possible £20,000 reduction in waste disposal costs.  The TSM stated that this could only be fully assessed by undertaking a 12 month pilot and he therefore recommended approval to undertake pilot and divert all suitable waste to City Waste’s facility.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That it was agreed to undertake the Waste Management Pilot Scheme and divert 
all suitable waste to City Waste’s facility.”
Green Waste Collection in the Glens
On the topic of Waste collection, Councillor McKeegan suggested that the Green Waste Collection in the Glens be reinstated once a week until the Greener Glens is in operation.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she thought that this would be unwise at this time as in mid June the grass would not be growing as quickly.  She pointed out that Greener Glens was at an advanced stage now and that it should be in operation by September, she suggested that if it was not, then the situation could be reviewed.
The TSM stated that there had previously been problems with the collection point and that illegal dumping had occurred.

Councillor McAllister stated that this was the third time that this had been discussed in the last two weeks.
Councillor Blaney asked where the money would come from to reinstate this collection and pointed out that if it was made available in the Glens that other areas would want to have the same facility.

Councillor McShane stated that the Council should be able to get the money from somewhere and added that last year the Council spent £1,500 on a memorial in Carrickfergus.

In response to Councillor O Black, the TSM stated that the cost to reinstate this collection would be £5000.

After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McKeegan and resolved,


“That the Collection of Green Waste in the Glens be put on the agenda for a 
future meeting”.

DDA Audit Update
The TSM stated that further to his report of 14th November 2004 tenders had been received for the purpose of the DDA Audit Update.  He informed members that he recommended the appointment based on the lowest tender received that, of Whittaker & Watt, for the sum of £3960.00.

After discussion, it was agreed to appoint Whittaker & Watt for the DDA Audit Update.
Provision of Car Park Lighting – Waterfoot Car Park
The TSM stated that as requested by Council, budget costs had been established for the provision of car park lighting at Waterfoot car park, Main Street, Waterfoot.

He informed members that the proposal included the supply and installation of a number of 5 metre steel columns with suitable lanterns wired from the toilet block where the controls would be located.  He pointed out that this would cost in the region of £14,000 plus professional fees and would be inclusive of building attendances for excavation and reinstatement of grounds disturbed.
Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to discuss this with the Glenariffe Development Group.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Lighting at Rathlin Island
Councillor Newcombe asked about the issue of lighting on Rathlin Island.

The TSM stated that there was a problem with NIE with the supply of lighting.

Councillor Harding stated that this item was not on the agenda and that rules and regulations should be adhered to.
This was noted.

John Clarke Memorial Plaque
The TSM stated that clarification was being sought from Council as to how they wish to progress in this matter.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the decision already reached would have to be adhered to.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Council would abide by the decision already taken regarding the John Clarke Memorial Plaque, that it would be erected only at Whitepark Bay.
Textiles Recycling Initiative for Primary Schools
The TSM stated that as part of a Recycling for Schools initiative, all primary schools within the district were sent letters inviting them to participate in association with Oxfam. 

He informed members that the initiative was running from the 1st – 16th June and schools were to collect as many bags of textiles as they could. He pointed out that this could include clothes, shoes, blankets, towels, sheets, toys, books, cd’s, videos and other household textiles and that all items must be suitable for reuse.

He informed members that the textiles would then be collected by Oxfam on the 16th and the Recycling Officer would be present to count all the bags collected. He stated that Oxfam would then sell all the items collected in their shops throughout Northern Ireland and the money generated would go to fund projects in Africa.

The TSM informed members that the school that collected the most bags per head would be the winner and that all schools would receive a certificate and the winning school would receive a book from Oxfam called ‘A view of the earth from the air’ (cost approx £45).
The TSM named the five schools taking up the challenge as; St Olcan’s Primary, Armoy, Armoy Primary School, St Mary’s Primary, Cushendall, St Patrick’s Primary, Glenariff and Bunscoil an Chaistil, Ballycastle.
He pointed out that the initiative would conclude with a reception which was proposed to be held in Sheskburn House on Monday 20th June and that four pupils and one teacher would be invited from each participating school.  The TSM stated that during this reception they would be presented with a certificate acknowledging their contribution and that the press and Peter Tomlinson from Oxfam would also be in attendance and it was intended to show direct examples of how the money raised would be spent.  
In reply to Councillor Blaney, the TSM stated that the organisation would collect from the schools.
Councillor McIlroy stated that it was sad that not all of the schools in the area took part in the challenge.

Councillor McMullan stated that all of the schools in the area were contacted but that only five schools responded.

Fairhill Street Toilets
Councillor Harding requested that the Fairhill Street Toilets be opened for the Car Boot Sales held there on a list of dates which she had provided.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Fairhill Street toilets would be opened for Car Boot Sales on the dates listed and given to the TSM.

Weeds on Footpaths
In response to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that the DOE were responsible for removing weeds from the footpaths.

Councillor McIlroy requested that a letter be written to them to complain about these.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Department of the Environment regarding unsightly weeds on footpaths.

After further discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Blaney and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

05/14:07
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
World Heritage Site Management Group
The TDRM stated that members would recall Graham Seymour (Environment & Heritage Service) presenting proposals for the management of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site.  He pointed out that Council insisted that any new management group should be balanced, i.e. Conservation/Tourism and highlighted Communication received from E.H.S. suggesting the bodies to sit on the proposed management body.  He informed members that it should be noted that this reflected the recommendation by Moyle during the consultation process.

The TDRM stated that E.H.S. had indicated that the other bodies will be represented by senior officials/officers.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That the TDRM would represent the Council by sitting on the management body for the World Heritage Site Management Group.”
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TDRM stated that this group would not be responsible for the management of the site but would be responsible for policy affecting the site.
Councillor McAllister informed members that this was another quango, and that Council had been informed by RPA that the existing quangos would have to be looked at by Council.  He pointed out that it was not helpful setting up more of these organisations.
Councillor McMullan stated that this topic was not for them to decide upon at this meeting.

Antrim Coast and Glens A.O.N.B Representation

The TDRM stated that at this years Council A.G.M. two members were selected to sit on the Antrim Coast and Glens A.O.N.B. Management group.  He informed members that he had now been informed that only one elected representative was required to sit on this body and stated that Council was now asked to confirm the representative. He pointed out that at the A.G.M., Cllrs. McIlroy and McCambridge were selected.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she would be happy to stay on the Antrim Coast and Glens Committee and that Councillor McIlroy could take her place on the Home Accident Prevention Group.


After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed accordingly,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

 
“That Councillor McCambridge would stay on the Antrim Coast and Glens 
Committee and that Councillor McIlroy could take her place on the Home 
Accident Prevention Group.”

Cottage Wood – N.I. Tourist Board T.D.S. Application
This item was taken in Committee.
The TDRM stated that it had now been confirmed that the application would be considered by the Tourist Board this month.  He informed members that Council may, however, be required to contribute £10k to draw down the required £200k.  He pointed out with this in mind it is recommended that £10k to be provided from the capital fund established at the rates meeting for match funding Tourism Masterplan projects.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

 
“That £10k be provided from the capital fund established at the rates meeting for 
match funding Tourism Masterplan projects.”
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.  The meeting continued out of committee.
Bushmills Library – Establishing a T.I.C.
The TDRM stated that further to Councils request to investigate the possibility of establishing a Tourist Information Centre within the confines of Bushmills Library, a letter was forwarded to the N.E.E.L.B. and N.I.T.B. requesting meetings to explore the possibilities/implications.  He informed members that correspondence had been received from N.I.T.B. outlining the criteria for this but that the  N.E.E.L.B. had not yet responded.  He pointed out that members would be kept up-to-date on any further developments.
The TDRM pointed out that the Director of Library Services, Ann Connolly had stated that nine libraries were to close and that Bushmills was one of them.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he did not want this issue to be dropped and stated that he had a copy of reasons with him stating why the library at Bushmills should be retained.  He informed members that Libraries in Cloughmills, Broughshane and Garvagh had been retained and that Broughshane was only four miles from the main library in Ballymena.  He stated that the closest library to Bushmills was Portrush and that this decision should be reconsidered.  He informed members that he would like a letter to be written to the Library Board asking them to explain their choices in this matter. (A copy of his reasons were passed to the Clerk)
Councillor McCambridge stated that she understood Councillor McConaghy’s feelings on the subject but that T.I.C. provision was a separate topic.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister returned to the meeting.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the idea of the T.I.C. was only brought up for consultation in order to help to retain the library.


After further discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

 
“That a letter would be sent to the NEELB in support of retention of the 
Bushmills Library using the reasons supplied by Councillor McConaghy.”
Cushendun Play Area – (Lease with National Trust)
The TDRM stated that communication had been received from the National Trust`s legal adviser confirming that they had agreed to the amendments as outlined by Council’s solicitor.  He informed members that a nominal rent of £10 per annum (if demanded) had been confirmed with legal costs shared 50/50 between Council and National Trust.  He pointed out that the final lease would be presented to Council for signing in due course.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

 
“That the final lease of the Cushendun Play Area would be signed and sealed.”
This was agreed.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this move was welcomed by herself and the playgroup.

Rathmoyle Resource Centre
The TDRM stated that he and the SDRO had had several meetings and discussions with representatives of Rathmoyle Resource Centre and the Causeway Trust regarding establishing an Out-reach Programme at Sheskburn in conjunction with Rathmoyle Resource Centre. He informed members that it was proposed to use facilities within the Recreation Centre from 9.00 – 3.00pm each day and lunches would be prepared at Rathmoyle and brought across.  He pointed out that negotiations were at an advanced stage subject to Council approval, and Rathmoyle had indicated that the proposed use of the facility would enable them to provide a more varied and extensive programme to the community.  The TDRM stated that an estimated costing of £153.50 per week had been forwarded to the Trust, which covered Council costs, example heat and light, facility set up and cleaning charges and that the proposal included the use of the table tennis room and kitchen facilities.  He informed members that the Trust had indicated that they were very keen to enter into partnership with Council and felt that the proposal would be beneficial to both parties.


After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

 
“That the establishment of an Out-reach Programme at Sheskburn in conjunction 
with Rathmoyle Resource Centre be approved.”
Use of Ballycastle High School Grounds
The TDRM stated that it was proposed to investigate the possibility of using Ballycastle High School for various Sports Development activities during July and August including Soccer Funweeks etc. He informed members that as Council were aware Quay Road was presently unavailable due to the redevelopment and the existing Soccer pitch was also out of commission in preparation for the incoming season. He stated that the soccer pitch had had essential maintenance work carried out including reseeding and vertidraining.  
The TDRM stated that in initial discussions with the Principal Mr Bill Harpur he indicated that he his only reservation was that the pitch was very wet, and could not be used if wet. The TDRM pointed out that Council had used Dunluce School Grounds in the past, during periods when the pitch at Dundarave had been out of commission and that this would be a similar arrangement.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the possibility of using Ballycastle High 
School for various Sports Development activities during July and August including 
Soccer Funweeks etc.

Jack Horner Playgroup
The TDRM highlighted correspondence which had been received from Jack Horner Playgroup requesting provision of a picnic table and for repairs to be made to the existing fence.
After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be taken back to Council for repairs to the fence and for a picnic table.

Rathlin Co-Op Society
The TDRM stated that a request had been received from the Rathlin Co-Op Society asking that Council consider giving 100 of the old group chairs currently stored in the Terminal building. He informed members that the Council purchased new chairs for Sheskburn in 2003, and that the chairs currently in storage were surplus to requirement. He pointed out that the chairs were however used from time to time as and when required. He informed members that the chairs were roughly 15 years old and were not very presentable, and he proposed therefore that a minimum of 100 of the more presentable chairs were retained for Council use. 


After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

 
“That Council would give the Rathlin Co-op society 100 of the old chairs 
currently stored in the terminal building.”
Request regarding the James McShane Pitch Quay Road
The TDRM stated that at a recent Moyle Sports Advisory Meeting, Cllr McMullan requested that Council considers transferring the name of the current GAA provision i.e. the James McShane Pitch to the new full size GAA Pitch following the overall redevelopment at the Quay Road.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council transfer the name of the current GAA provision, the James McShane Pitch, to the new full size GAA Pitch.

Councillor Blaney stated that he would be glad to see this.

Northern Beetle Owners Club
The TDRM stated that correspondence had been received from the Northern Beetle Owners Club requesting permission to use the car park at the Giants Causeway for approximately one hour at 1:15 on the 26th June 2005.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Northern Beetle Owners Club be permitted to have reserved parking for 30 – 40 cars at the Giants Causeway the period discussed.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”

05/14:08
INTERIM REPORT FOR ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH
The Interim Report for Environmental Health, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Lammas Fair – Designated Areas
The DDS stated that members may recall that potential changes to trading areas at the Lammas Fair were tabled at the meeting of 25th April 2005.  He informed members that all existing traders had been consulted as had the PSNI, Roads Service and Fire Authority NI and that no negative comments had been received.

This being the case he proposed that the changes to Designated Areas be approved.

After discussion, it was agreed that the potential changes to the trading areas at the Lammas Fair which were discussed at the meeting of 25th April 2005 be approved.

Lammas Fair - Street Trading Changes
The DDS stated that a proposed increase of £10 to the fee was agreed at the above mentioned meeting.  He informed members that all traders had been consulted and that 2 replies complaining about the increase had been received.  He stated that these were general complaints rather than dealing with any specific issue.  He therefore recommended the adoption of the fee of £110 for a stationary street trading licence.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the increase of £10 to the fee for a stationary street trading licence 
increasing this to £110 would be adopted.”
Gourmet Market
The DDS stated that a request had been received form a group of approximately 25 traders from St Georges Market to operate a gourmet market in the Ferry Terminal Car Park from Friday 26th August 2005 to Tuesday 30th August 2005. He informed members that the traders would sell a wide variety of goods including strawberries and cream, goats milk ice cream, cheese and speciality sausages and that as well as a market they also aim to provide a barbeque and musical evenings during their time in the car park.  He pointed out that these traders would require a marquee and electricity supply which they would require the organisation they are visiting to provide, however he stated that by requiring each trader to apply for a street trading licence the event could be provided at no cost to the council.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was unfair to the rate paying businesses in the town and that they should be charged accordingly for five days of trade, not just the Lammas Fair days.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this visit would clash with the Country Market.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the proposed Gourmet Market which was due to be stationed at the ferry 
terminal from 26th August to 30th August be approved subject to charges of £110 
per stall for the two Lammas Fair days and £50 per stall for the other days and 
that the market supply their own marquee and electricity.”
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Environmental Health be adopted.”
05/14:09
AMBULANCE SERVICE PROVISION LOCALLY


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)


Councillor McCambridge stated that she had been contacted by a concerned resident 


regarding the ambulance cover and service in the local area.  She informed members 


that there was funding in the area for one paramedic and one technician and that there 


had been concern that this cover may not always be provided.  She stated that she 


would like the Council to write to the Northern Ireland Ambulance Service for a review 

of the status of the crew available in the area.


Councillor McMullan stated that he had had a meeting with the Ambulance Service 


about various issues and that he would request the minutes from this meeting to be


made available to Council.


After discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to the Ambulance Service requesting 


details of the cover provided in Ballycastle and number of paramedics and technicians 


serving.
05/14:10
DHSS OFFICE, BALLYCASTLE

(Requested by Councillor Harding)


Councillor Harding stated that she had asked for a representative from the DHSS to attend a Council meeting and asked if a letter could be sent to reiterate this request.


Councillor M Black stated that she had spoken to a representative from the DHSS and that she had been informed that there were insufficient funds available to have an office in Ballycastle.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write a letter requesting a meeting regarding the fact that there is no DHSS office in Ballycastle.
05/14:11
ARTHRITIS DRUGS – TO WRITE TO THE MINISTER



(Requested by Councillor Harding)


Councillor Harding stated that new drugs for Arthritis were now available in the UK 


and were not available here, she stated that this was a disgrace and requested that a 


letter be written to the minister.


After discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to the minister regarding the availability 


of the new Arthritis drugs in Northern Ireland.
   05/14:12
DOG FOULING


(Requested by Councillor Harding)





Councillor Harding stated that a campaign was required to bring this to the attention of




the public.  



Councillor M Black stated that she agreed with these comments.



After further discussion, it was agreed that Environmental Health would investigate the 


possibility of a campaign to deal with the problem of dog fouling in the Moyle area.
   05/14:13
CONFERENCES AND COURSES

It was agreed that there were no nominations for the Confederation of European


Councillors conference on the Potential for Sport in Modern Ireland.
After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That Councillor Blaney would attend the ‘Big’ Jim Larkin Autumn School 
Conference on Friday 16th and Saturday 17th September 2005.”
05/14:14
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:
Notice of Application for Grant of Licence for an off licence, Seymour Sweeney, Portballintrae.

Notice of Application for the renewal of a licence, Tracey McFarlane, Bushmills.

Notice of Application for an Occasional Licence for Cushendall Ruari Og Athletic Club, for 4th June.
Notice of Application for an Occasional Licence for a marquee for Cushendun GAC, from 13th – 17th July.

Notice of Application for an Occasional Licence for a marquee for Cushendun GAC, from on 12th July.

Notice of Application for an Occasional Licence for a BBQ and Barn Dance for Marie Curie on the 2nd July.
There were no objections to the above applications.
05/14:15
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
It was agreed that the agreement between the Water Service and Moyle District Council regarding Dungonnell Dam be signed and sealed.

It was agreed that the final lease of the Cushendun Play Area would be signed and sealed.

05/14:16
CORRESPONDENCE
Best Value Review of Patrolling and Joint Patrols – PSNI
After discussion, it was agreed that member’s comments regarding the PSNI Best Value Review of Patrolling and Joint Patrols would be forwarded to the C&CE.


Northern Ireland Policing Board – Model Terms of Appointment for Political Members to the DPP


After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Model Terms of Appointment for Political members to the DPP would 
be adopted.”
Consultation on high hedges in the Moyle area
After discussion, it was agreed that member’s comments regarding the Planning Service’s intention to carry out a consultation exercise on high hedges in the Moyle area would be forwarded to the C&CE.

Invitation from Nenagh Town Council

Councillor McMullan stated that a letter should be written to Nenagh Town Council accepting their invitation to Councillors to be guests at the town’s twinning ceremony.
Councillor McCambridge stated that a return invitation was overdue.

Councillor Harding stated that she agreed.

Councillor McMullan stated that this should be put on the agenda for a future meeting.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be forwarded to Nenagh Town Council accepting their invitation to attend their town twinning arrangement.

Special Schools Provision in Ballymena

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to be kept up to date with developments in the provision of Special Needs Education in the area.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the NEELB asking that the Council be kept up to date with any developments in the provision of Special Schools in Ballymena.

05/14:17
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE


Chairman’s Clinic
Councillor Blaney talked about the new Chairman’s clinic and stated that he didn’t think that Council property should be used as a political arena in this way.
Councillor McMullan informed members that the Chairman’s clinic was in no way political.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, Councillor McMullan stated that the purpose of the clinic was to allow himself to become more available to the public and he stated that he hoped that the next Chairman of the Council would continue with this.

Committee Letters
In reply to Councillor Blaney’s query, the Clerk stated that all of the relevant Committee letters had been sent out following the AGM.
The meeting concluded at 10:50pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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